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Be sure to include the name of the prominent “peak.”

If you think you can identify the location of this scene email
us at editor@friendsofacadia.org and feel free to include a
personal story or memory with your answer. We’ll print our
favorite responses in the next issue of Acadia, and we’ll send
a Friends of Acadia cap to the first correct respondent.



I do it every year in October. Indeed, it’s a symbolic hike

for me for several reasons. [ hike it as a barometer of my
fitness. It requires my trust in its designers, and trust is
hard earned. And three, it’s a metaphor for my marriage.
We were married in Southwest Harbor on 10/17/05 and my
birthday is 10/18/58. We celebrate both milestones every
year on the island. Thank you for the fun. —Jeanne Hackett
(with spouse Paul Toohey), Scarborough, Maine

It is the Precipice on Champlain Mountain.Iam a
member of a group that has hiked the Precipice once a year

I first hiked The Precipice Trail in 1959, as a senior at Bar
Harbor High. The trail did not intimidate me back then, but
now at age 78, for some reason, the Precipice intimidates
me more than Katahdin’s Knife Edge. At least I did that
one last year! Love your ever improving Journal. —Alan
Chapman, Bar Harbor

Your photo is the Precipice Trail which my dear, late
husband, John loved to hike. —Regina Kotchian, Middlebury, CT

The photos were taken on the Precipice Trail on the east



Acadia’s Future Brightens

incredibly loyal and generous in the face of

willingness to be creative and reinvent their roles
was remarkable, whether building a bog-walk

at Jordan Pond, orienting visitors at the Wild
Gardens, or designing a virtual Benefit Auction in
a matter of weeks.

As Anne Green attests in her column, the
volunteers who serve with her on the FOA Board
of Directors provided supportive leadership at
every turn.

I am deeply grateful for the commitment
and professionalism of the staff at FOA and the
National Park Service who truly went above and

reflected the domes of Acadia’s surrounding
mountains. A few pockets of mist dissipated in
the warming sun. While I was tempted to view

it as a sign of smooth waters ahead for all of

us, I knew that the same scene could be stormy
and wave-tossed within the hour. And yet I feel
optimistic for a bright future for Acadia, knowing
that with your involvement FOA will be ready to
weather whatever lies ahead. Thank you!

—David MacDonald



BY EARL BRECHLIN

Lessons learned during Acadia National Park’s test of a
vehicle reservations system for 18 days in October have
prompted changes to the initial rollout planned for summer
of 2021.

From Oct. 1 through Oct. 18, vehicles seeking access to the
summit of Cadillac Mountain and those entering a two-mile
Ocean Drive section of the Park Loop Road south of the fee
collection station were required to first obtain reservations at
recreation.gov.

With minor adjustments to the number of reservations that
will be offered, starting times, and frequency, plans call for

the Cadillac Mountain system to begin full time in 2021.

Problems with internet connectivity, confusion on the
part of some users and other issues have resulted in a major
re-examination of the Ocean Drive program, which will not
operate in 2021.

“The point of running the pilot was for us to learn,” explains
Park Administrative Assistant John Kelly. “We were surprised
that Cadillac went so well, and that Sand Beach went so
badly,” he continues. “The pilot was an extremely valuable
thing to do”

Reservations only allowed access to an area during a
fixed entry time window and did not guarantee a parking
place. Among the adjustments made during the test for both
sites were changing the number of available reservations,
the length of the access window, and the time when those

windows began. There is no mandatory exit time.

According to Kelly, many visitors were flummoxed over
nomenclature referencing Sand Beach on the Ocean Drive
segment. “People were confused that they couldn’t just drive
through as they thought they only needed reservations for
Sand Beach,” he explains. That resulted in many visitors
parking in nearby areas and along the park loop road as far
back as the Champlain Overlook and then walking to Ocean
Drive. On the Saturday of Columbus Day Weekend, more than
200 cars were parked along the Loop Road from south of the
Champlain Overlook, which features a view of the Egg Rock
Lighthouse.

In all, approximately 29 percent of visitors pulling up to the

a given day, the lack of cell phone service at the entrance
station meant people couldn’t use their mobile devices to get
one while waiting in line.

The park also received complaints about the increase in
traffic on Schooner Head Road from people turned away from
the fee station.

“Not doing reservations for the Ocean Drive area in 2021
gives us another year to decide what to do there,” Kelly says.
“It will allow us to really home in on Cadillac”

At the start of the summit road, where an entrance booth
was constructed, there were fewer problems, Kelly explains.
Although approximately 36 percent of vehicles there were
turned away for not having reservations, the total number
of cars is lower, so it reflected fewer disaffected visitors.
Turnaround space is better as well.

continued on page 12



there was tremendous uncertainty - especially early
in the pandemic when we did not know as much
about COVID-19 as we do now.

And Iam proud of the FOA community. FOA
members and friends found ways to share the
inspiration of the park - be it through the Virtual
Paddle Raise, a socially distanced hike, or simply
looking at the incredible pictures of the Acadia Digital
Media Team on FOA’s facebook page. Volunteers did
not stop working on the trails - but they did use the
best possible safety mitigations to prevent the risk of
disease transmission.

to get the word out about Acadia as we have
navigated so many challenging issues. Our team at

As we start 2021, I will continue to always see the
sun’s light and the optimism it brings, and I will
continue to be inspired by the majesty of Acadia. I
hope you do too.

—Kevin Schneider






ecological systems, continuously shifting and adapting because of
climate change. We can’t stop these changes in the short run, but
instead have to manage them to keep our ecosystems healthy. Wild
Acadia is helping us address this challenge.”

Friends of Acadia recently received a game-changing gift from the
BAND Foundation that will advance the work under Wild Acadia
to a new, more forward-looking approach for managing the park’s
natural and cultural resources within the likely conditions that will
be here 20, 30, or even 50 years from now.

The next phase — Wild Acadia 2.0 — will utilize what we already
know about climate change at Acadia in combination with a range
of likely future scenarios to help the National Park Service (NPS)
and partners decide whether to resist, accommodate, or direct the
anticipated effects of climate change

Wild Acadia 2.0 is an approach to management that no longer
replaces failing infrastructure in-kind or restores native ecosystems
to past conditions — the traditional approach of NPS and other
conservation agencies — but rather to replace and restore such that
infrastructure and ecosystems are equipped to handle changing
environmental conditions.

ground improvements — and we will implement Wild Acadia 2.0
with support from the BAND Foundation, focusing on three model
projects that address management concerns that are common
across national parks.

These three projects (see related story) will be sited at some of the
most visible and iconic areas of Acadia National Park. Wild Acadia
Coordinator Brian Henkel said, “Seventy-five percent of visitors
go to the summit of Cadillac Mountain, and increasingly, visitors
stop to take photos along the Park Loop Road at the Great Meadow.
These are great locations to introduce the concept of managing for
future conditions by seeing what’s happening on the ground.”

The BAND Foundation grant will greatly increase the capacity
for FOA and the park to communicate this new approach to
managing park resources outward and upward. A comprehensive
communication plan will be completed in 2021 to determine
how to share the Wild Acadia 2.0 model more broadly among the
national park, science, local, and philanthropic communities. A plan
will then be developed on how to share the model with Congress
and NPS leadership to encourage more investment in natural
resources protection.









EARL BRECHLIN is Friends of Acadia’s Communications Director.

Winterberries in Acadia National Park





















“Hi Raymond. It’s Lisa. I have a map question.” the Hancock County Trustees of Public Reservations.

Friends of Acadia had just received a donation of an antique His wonderfully cluttered shop, where he regularly held

map at the office and I could not find any information on it. court when not off bidding at auctions or looking through old
No publisher. No date. Nothing. So, I called Raymond Strout at barns with his sons Peter and Michael, was a treasure trove that
Ahlblad’s Frame Shop, described the map, and asked if he could always demanded at least an hour to explore, no matter how
help me place it and determine a value. busy you were. Raymond always wanted to show me “just one

“Well,” he said in his long, drawn out thinking voice. “Does more thing” and he had a little bit of it all.
it have Hamilton Pond on it?” I said “no,” and he asked a few Raymond, who was known affectionately to many as
more questions. Finally, he said, “Well, it’s an 1881 Hancock “Framin’ Raymond,” had a gentle but probing way of teaching
County Atlas map.” history. What did the conversation about the 1881 map teach

me? Look at the man-made ponds on the map (or lack of them)
to be able to date the maps. By doing that, you can eliminate
almost all the maps printed after 1900 because they show
Hamilton Pond, which was created in the early 1900s.

I was so happy when Raymond and his son, Michael, came
to a Friends of Acadia gathering hosted by Susan and Steven
Raab at their historic Bar Harbor home, the Kedge, in July of
2019. To once again gather those historians from years ago,
after all the success of recognizing Dorr and his park founding
colleagues, was like closing the circle on that early project. It
was a nod to the founders but also to all historians who like

We served on the board of the MDI Historical Society together,
we bid against each other at country auctions, and, most
important for me in my role at Friends of Acadia, he remained
my go-to man for tough questions about the history of Acadia
National Park and Mount Desert Island.

In 2005, he sat at the table as an esteemed group of
historians met to develop ways to honor the father of Acadia,
George B. Dorr. Raymond knew the importance of history and



























ACADIA ON ICE continved from page 21



Maggie and Ed Hays
Hemmer Family Charitable Fund
Terri Hodgkins

Mary Hollenback

Therese Huff

Steven Jones

Marie and Brian Kacmarsky
Robert Kacmarsky

Isabel Keene

Pauline Kelley

Robert Keough

Barbara and Warren Kinsman
Shelby Kirillin

Katharine Kitchel

Sandra Knowles

Debra Kon

Kimberly Kriger

Jervanna Krug

Peteris Kruze

Jane Kuesel

Susan and Theodore Larson
Joan Laskowski

Robert Lehmann

William Linney

Samantha Longoria

Laura MacDonald

Jeanne Malicki

William Mansell

William Martin

Edward McNulty

Marc Mertz

Sharon Morrell

Lynn Mortoro

Emily Moses

Tony Musgrave

Catherine Newman

Norfolk Southern Foundation
Northeast Jeep Organization
Jared Nutting

WILD ACADIA continued from page 9

see which combinations will create the most resilient plant community
on Acadia’s summits in light of drier, warmer conditions expected in

the coming decades. Lessons learned on Cadillac will be extended

Loop Road culvert at the outlet of the Great Meadow with a bridge
that is intfended to improve passage of aquatic organisms and to
accommodate seasonal high flows.

Wild Acadia 2.0 funds will supplement the NPS design and

construction of the bridge to restore and improve the natural stream

be used to remove portions of the abandoned roadbed and to plug
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legacy ditches in the Great Meadow originally intended to drain the
water from the wetland. Recreating the natural wetland hydrology will

allow a greater variety of native species to inhabit this iconic wetland

Marsh. While the removal is a good first step, it will leave a several
acre site open and vulnerable to re-infestation. Wild Acadia 2.0
funds will be used to plant climate-adapted native species on the
impacted site to “direct” the site toward a species composition that

is resilient into the future. Funding will also support monitoring, data



About half of Acadia’s bridges have been restored, Fitzpatrick says. When September 1, 2020 — October 31, 2020
preservation work on the final bridge is completed, the team will go back to the first



BY W. KENT OLSON









In the face of the COVID-19 pandemic,
it likely will not surprise folks to learn
that visitation to Acadia National

Park declined in 2020. However, what
was particularly noteworthy was a
dramatic change that occurred from
mid-April, when there were hardly any
visitors, to mid-October, when the park
was even busier than during other
“normal” years.

Acadia usually opens its gates to
visitors from near and far in mid-April.
But this year it did not open until June
1, likely prompting many to cancel or
delay their trips.

Even once the park opened in June,
Acadia’s visitation was unexpectedly
low with an unusual pattern of high use
on weekend days. This is a deviation
from the high weekday volume that
Acadia typically sees mid-summer

and suggests more trips being made by
people living closer to the park.

Across the board, the park
experienced a decrease in monthly
visitation figures, but in town,
particularly later in the summer, it
certainly felt busy. This was because
of an increase in personal vehicle use,
impacted by suspension of the Island
Explorer bus service.

Adam Gibson, Acadia’s social
scientist, observed, “It definitely
looks like people have taken to their
vehicles this summer.” In August the
park counted 77,397 vehicles, which
exceeded the total in 2019 when
visitation was higher.

With bus service and cruise
ship landings suspended, park
campgrounds closed, and other
commercial uses reduced, the park
predicted that this decreased visitation

would last all season long.

Surprisingly, however, visitation in
October 2020 was up by 10 percent over
2019 (480,859 compared to 436,194
in 2019), Gibson said. “According to
our calculations, this corresponded
with about a 32 percent increase in
personal vehicles along the Ocean
Drive corridor.” In reviewing the figures
for the end of the year, Gibson noted,
“November 2020 visitation was up by
approximately 66 percent over 2019
(76,251 compared to 46,011 in 2019).
We were finally able to see the full effect
of the increase in personal vehicles.
This was about a 76 percent increase in
traffic to the Sand Beach area.”

Over the last 11 months, visitation on
Mount Desert Island and accompanying
parcels at Schoodic and Isle Au Haut
decreased by 23 percent compared to
2019 (2,647,773 versus 3,424,421).






Acadia in the spring to complete on-site
evaluation and data collection at the



about 150 feet in diameter and about a
yard in height above the water’s surface,
topped by a three-foot fence.

Beneath the surface, each pen















BY EARL BRECHLIN

In the annals of retail marketing, a transaction involving “two
for the price of one” is considered a very favorable deal. In fact,
the only thing sweeter would be two for the price of none.

So, it is no surprise that one area couple’s dedication
to putting in hundreds of unpaid hours a year helping to
preserve and protect Acadia National Park can be thought of
as the gold standard.

FOA members Ellen Gellerstedt and JC Camelio are the real
deal when it comes to volunteering for Friends of Acadia and
the national park.

Their desire to give back to a place that has been a spiritual
touchstone to them for decades drives their dedication and
willingness to put in hours of long, hard labor.

really enjoy helping make peoples’ volunteer experiences in
the park meaningful,” he says.
In 2013, ]JC appeared at the park’s Sawtelle Museum on

and helping to schedule other volunteers.

According to both Ellen and JC, volunteering in the
park offers invaluable rewards. “It’s the perfect way to stay
connected with nature,” Ellen explains. “There’s a shared
sense of camaraderie,” says JC. “The work is enormously
satisfying. Many of our best friends were made after meeting
them volunteering. “It’s all about friendship, mutual interest,
and giving back”

“Friends of Acadia is grateful for the many hours that
Ellen and JC have contributed to the Wild Gardens and
the stewardship of Acadia’s trails and carriage roads,” says
Stephanie Clement, FOA’s Conservation Director. “Their

EARL BRECHLIN is Friends of Acadia’s Communications
Director.



Winter greetings in a new year.
Let’s face it, 2020 was extraordinary. In

that began in 2016, was finished in September
— earlier than expected. Additionally, Wild

Gardens volunteer hours increased as more

help was needed greeting people throughout

the season at the entrance to the one-way path.

Take Pride in Acadia Day (TPIAD), an
annual favorite, did not have to be cancelled.
A scaled-back version took place on a glorious

welcoming a full cadre of volunteers back in
Acadia this season.
With gratitude,

M ,&rw

—Anne Greene














